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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Regular Council Meeting

Tuesday, September 23, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:30 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan and Sam Pulice were present. 
Also in attendance:  Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Mike DeSan, Assistant Finance Director, and Joe Borczuch, Service Director.  Audience: 4.
Approval of Minutes:
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Special Council Meeting of August 27, 2014; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  
Ms. Duncan moved to approve the minutes from the Special Council Meeting of September 2, 2014; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Council Work Session of September 9, 2014; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of September 9, 2014; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  

Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda - None
Mayor’s Report and Appointments
City Planner – Mayor Donegan stated that she will forward to Council this week several documents. If Council will recall she presented legislation to appoint George Smerigan as the City Planner for special projects and the caveat was that for the routine development he was too costly.  The previous City Planner, Brian Frantz, charged the city $55.00 per hour and she will again supply legislation for Mr. Smerigan at a rate of $120.00 per hour for special projects and will be articulated in a memo.  Included within this legislation will be a caveat to hire Melissa Schneider for the more routine planning issues at a rate of $45.00 per hour.  All requests will be sent to Mr. Smerigan in order to keep him apprised of what is being requested and the routine requests will be forwarded to Ms. Schneider.  She would request that Council review all the documents she will forward and if there are any questions or a cap with regard to dollar amounts she would like that information sent to her prior to the next Council meeting.  

Olmsted Recreation – The first board meeting was held last Monday and those meetings are open to the public.  There will be minutes taken at each meeting.  Mr. Colonna would like to appear before Council sometime in November and she would like Council to forward her a date.  There was a mailing sent out to the older adults which included 50 the city had in its possession.  The Township also had a mailing list which included approximately 300 individuals.  There was a Lolly the Trolley trip last week and there were 10 Olmsted Falls residents; 8 Olmsted Township residents; as well as a number of other community participants.  This trip was very successful. 

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to appoint William Traine to the position of Reserve Officer in the Olmsted Falls Police Department; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Mr. Roberts commented that it is remarkable to have an officer serving our reserves with his resume and credentials.  
Senior Transportation – She has been in negotiations with them and will be finalizing the agreement.  She would like to request approximately 10 minutes at the next Caucus meeting in order to have Janice Dzigiel who is the executive director speak.  She requested that the senior transportation legislation remain on the agenda and move to its second reading.

Miscellaneous: 

Animal Rescue – She stated that she and Ms. Garrity met with Berea Animal Rescue some time ago. We are attempting to develop something that is more humane in terms of capturing and placing them in a no kill shelter.  She stated that with the dispatchers moving in the near future the city will need a protocol.  This will require a dollar amount but does not believe it will be costly.  She reviews the police reports each morning and we do have a number of dogs at large who are generally returned to their owners.   Mr. Linn asked if the city had a chip reader.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city did receive a free reader.  Establishing an exact protocol is something that desperately needs to be completed. 

CSX/Norfolk Southern – She stated that Director Borczuch continues to work closely with CSX and Norfolk Southern as well as Senator Patton regarding the inconvenience of the number of trains and the stoppage of trains.  She stated that each time a train stops they are being cited.  The city prosecutor is reviewing the amount the city can fine the railroads.  There has been a 30% increase in traffic on the CSX line and 40% increase on the Norfolk Southern line directly related to the increased economy.  The city and railway need to exist more respectively of one another and she is looking to address the state legislature about these issues.  She also indicated that the city is considering a pilot regarding electronic message boards in order to inform the individuals in line waiting on the train how long the wait will be.  Director Borczuch is receiving emails through his cell phone and taken the lead in this issue.  If there are any complaints we are asking that residents log those complaints and email that information to the administration.
Mayor Donegan stated that the administration is preparing the old library and the Jenkins Center buildings for rehab and commercial building.  Makovich and Pusti will be handling the architecture rendering for the buildings so the city is well positioned for leasing.  She stated that Director Borczuch has worked with Safebuilt with regard to looking at the buildings from a building code perspective.  

She indicated that the cost for Makovich and Pusti to prepare the senior grant information was $1,100.00.  She distributed some information from Ms. Jones.  She indicated that the administration has proposed the entire back half of the first floor where the files are stored. The entire space would be re-done for a cost of $162,000 and the grant is in the amount of $150,000.  There will be three separate areas with a restroom. The hard wood floors will also be redone.  

Planning Commission – Mr. DiBenedetto will appear before Planning Commission.  She has asked Mr. Smerigan and Mr. Sheehy to review the plans and she would encourage Council to attend the meeting tomorrow night or submit comments or questions.  OPA will also be before Planning Commission which is also another controversial issue.  Additionally, Mr. Klimchak, a member of Planning Commission, forwarded an email to her, and she would like to request that if Council requests any information from a board member please inform her of the request because board members sometimes ask that she submit comments as the Mayor.  

Shredding Event – this event took place this past Saturday and the total amount shredded was 6,035 pounds. 

Labor Negotiations – as she indicated during the Caucus all five collective bargaining agreements are due to expire.  There are also two units that will need to be dissolved.  She has asked the Law Director to take on the labor negotiations in order to contain costs.  She has reviewed the costs for these services from 2007-2012 and the city spent anywhere from $13,438 to $54,512.  The administration has been notified and these negotiations need to begin.  She would also ask that a member of Council be appointed to work with administration and the law director.  She would like to request that Council approve a motion to authorize the law director on a special project basis to represent the city in labor negotiations for the collective bargaining agreements with the city’s five unions and the dissolution of two unions, which are dispatchers in an amount not to exceed $20,000 to $30,000.  She stated that she cannot determine which portions of the amounts previously spent were for which union contracts.  From what she can best determine in 2007 the city spent $13,500; in 2008 the city spent $26,403; in 2009 the city spent $28,352; in 2010 the city spent $27,770; in 2011 the city spent $54,512 and in 2012 the city spent $30,000.  She does not understand why the city had these expenses every year.  She would like to cap the dollar amount at $30,000 for every contract to be completed. 

Mr. Roberts asked which vendor received these funds.  Mayor Donegan indicated Littler Mendelsohn.  Mr. Roberts asked if an hourly rate was charged. Mayor Donegan indicated that she would have to look for that information.  Mr. DeSan indicated that the finance department would need to pull the physical invoice in order to review the charges.  Mr. Roberts asked if Mr. Sponseller would be charging a specific hourly rate.  Mr. Sponseller stated that what he has done in the past with labor negotiations is charge a flat fee for the job.  He stated that charging an hourly rate would not be good for the city especially if the unions go into fact finding or arbitration.  His objectives will be to have three year contracts.  This would be a one-time expenditure that should cover labor negotiations for three years.  He stated that in the city’s best interest he hopes to get assistance from outside Counsel for the dissolution of the two unions which he will negotiate.  Mr. Roberts stated that Mr. Incorvaia was previously a Mayor and Law Director and asked if he could be of assistance during these labor negotiations.  Mr. Sponseller stated that he believes he could.  
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that not underestimating Mr. Sponseller’s ability what would be the significance of hiring labor attorney’s as opposed to Law Director’s handling the work.  Mr. Sponseller stated that individual attorneys who focus exclusively on labor negotiations are capable of handling fact finding, they have a greater library at hand, but candidly he believes these negotiations will be reasonable and is optimistic.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that if the unions to go to fact finding and Mr. Sponseller did not feel comfortable handling that portion Council could determine to hire a labor attorney to handle that aspect of the negotiations.  Mr. Sponseller stated that he would recommend that any Council input be provided to the administration and him.  Direct discussions between Council members and any employees relative to labor negotiations can, and very often is, an unfair labor practice.  He would caution Council in discussing in any great detail what is going on with labor negotiations while negotiations are going on.  
Mr. Sculac believes that the $54,000 spent in 2011 was in relation to fact finding and arbitrations as he was part of the negotiating team during that period.  He indicated that it is a good experience for a Council member to sit through these types of proceedings.  Ms. Garrity suggested that Mr. Sculac be the member of Council who attends these proceeding as he has previous experience.  

Ms. Garrity move to appoint Mr. Sculac as the Council representative for negotiations; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mr. Linn moved to authorize the Law Director, on a special project basis, to represent the City in labor negotiations for collective bargaining agreements with the city’s five unions and dissolution of the two dispatcher unions in an amount not to exceed $25,000.00; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that this amount would be inclusive of fact finding and arbitration, if needed.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she would prefer the $25,000 and if more is needed that can be brought before Council in the future.  Mr. Pulice would prefer to wait until the next Council meeting.  Ms. Fenderbosch suggested Council make a motion to engage Mr. Sponseller in labor negotiations and determine the amount at the next Council meeting.
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to authorize the Law Director, on a special project basis, to represent the city in labor negotiations for collective bargaining agreements with the city’s five unions and dissolution of the two dispatcher unions; Ms. Garrity seconded. 

Mr. Roberts stated that since Mr. Sponseller would begin working on negotiations prior to an amount being approved will the city be charged.  Mayor Donegan replied that he would essentially work for free.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that he will begin working on negotiations as the city has been notified to negotiations.  Mr. Sculac stated that if Council is going to approve this motion the amount of $25,000 needs to be approved as well.  

Ms. Garrity withdrew her second; Ms. Fenderbosch withdrew her above motion. 

Mayor Donegan restated the motion: “to authorize the Law Director, on a special project basis, to represent the City in labor negotiations for collective bargaining agreements with the city’s five unions and dissolution of the two dispatcher unions in an amount not to exceed $25,000.00.”   Poll: 6 ayes; 1 nay (Pulice). Motion carried. 
Communications from Residents 
Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. York is present this evening to discuss the cell tower which is located on the property behind old South Hall. 
William York, 9722 Columbia Road, stated that he met with Mayor Donegan on September 11th concerning the cell tower and the agreement.  He has had a conversation with the Law Director as well.  Going back in history, the agreement was signed September 4, 1996 when the city owned South Hall, a cell tower was erected and the city entered into an agreement with Northern Ohio Cellular Company.  Since then, the city sold the property in 2001 and Verizon Cellular has also taken over the agreement.  He is now stuck with all the damages this company has done to the property.  Verizon comes out and tears up his yard, they act outside of their easement.  It was so bad this past April that he had to contact the police department because Verizon was working all over his parking lot and disturbing his business.  The beneficiaries of this agreement are the City of Olmsted Falls and Verizon with no consideration to him which is why he is before Council this evening.  This agreement was signed in 1996 and on page 12 it states that the cell tower is the tenant and after a 15 year period the lease will terminate.  He has come to the city to offer his support with some sort of revenue sharing. He suggested a 50/50 sharing to Mayor Donegan on September 11th.  He took the property subject to this lease agreement, the city would get the revenue rights to this lease agreement, however, if it is terminated and a new agreement is written the city would not get the revenues from the lease agreement.  So, it specifically talks about this lease agreement in the deed restriction.  The city did state that they contacted the cell company with regard to the disturbances at his property to offer notification before entering his property, which has never happened.  When the cell company is on the property and they open the doors to their van he can sometimes smell marijuana.  If there is gentleman at the top of the cell tower he yells down to the gentleman on the ground.  He has customers in his business during this time and it is a big disturbance.  He would personally like to see the cell tower taken down.  His suggestion is to further restrict his deed and offer the city a 50/50 split on cell tower revenues, otherwise, he will offer the same to the cell tower or a better deal in order to get something out of this.  The city has no expense to the property.  When he spoke with the Mayor on September 11th she seemed to be supportive of that suggestion.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that was not correct.  The information Mr. York handed out is page 12 of an extensive document.  This revenue is for the tax payers.  Mr. York purchased South Hall knowing that this easement existed.  He brought to the administrations attention during the last six to eight months the fact that there was lack of consideration for his property which was addressed by the building department and Mr. Sponseller.  She has not been made aware of any breaches in this arrangement as of the September 11th meeting. She is not inclined to support the revenue sharing.  She asked Mr. Sponseller to comment in order to give Council the whole picture.  

Mr. Sponseller stated that as Mr. York points out this lease agreement on the cell tower was in existence at South Hall and he did acquire the property from the city subject to the lease.  He indicated that Mr. York first contacted him in February at which time he reviewed the contract, lease and deed.  He also sent a copy of the documents to Mr. York at which time he indicated that there were problems associated with Verizon or the sub-contractors working on the property and perhaps going outside the scope of the lease agreement.  Mr. Sponseller did speak with Verizon who has indicated that their contractors will provide 48 hours advance notice or at least an effort to provide that advance notice.  Mr. York indicated that was said back in April and has not happened.  He purchased the property in 2001 and this has been an ongoing problem at this problem.  Mayor Donegan stated that she just took office in January and cannot speak to what happened prior to that. When this issue was brought to her attention Mr. Sponseller did contact Verizon.  She stated that if Mr. York recalls at the September meeting she asked if the hassle was the issue or the revenue that he would like to which he quickly responded yes it was the revenue that it would much more palatable if he could receive revenue.  Mr. York stated that honestly he wishes the cell tower was off his property so it is not just about the revenue.  He also indicated that the Mayor was in support of that and she has changed her tune.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she would talk to Council about the issue as early as the 23rd.  Mr. York stated that the Mayor indicated she was approved up to $2,500, per her quote, and that she would need City Council to support anything else.  Mayor Donegan indicated that was not correct. There was a discussion regarding invoices.  She indicated that when Mr. York notified the city contact was made with Verizon who indicated they would give Mr. York 48 hour notice.  She stated that if Verizon is not abiding by that arrangement Mr. York has not notified the city.  Mr. York stated that he reported that at the last meeting.  She then asked Mr. Sponseller to explain who is a party to the contract and Mr. York negotiating on his own with Verizon.  Mr. York indicated that he is the property and the easement is noted in the deed. On page 12 of the agreement there is a possibility that he could approach Verizon and indicate that the cell tower can stay on the property for free.  
Mr. Sponseller stated that he would like to clarify a couple of issues.  For one, Mr. York does not like what he is hearing.  He did not like what he was informed of in February when the initial contact was made nor did he like what was stated at the second meeting or when he spoke with him last week.  He informed Mr. York that as his position as law director is to represent the city’s best interests and that includes Mr. York as a business and resident, but the obligation is to the tax payers of Olmsted Falls, the obligation falls within the four corners of the contract.  There is a contract Mr. York entered into when he acquired the property and part of that contract included the limitation on the cell tower and the city’s retention of its right to receive the revenue from that cell tower.  The current contract the city has with Verizon is in existence.  The paragraph Mr. York is referring to does not give him the right to tell Verizon that they can negotiate with him to renew the lease.  Verizon, after 15 years under the lease, has the right to terminate the lease. If they elect to do so they would be required to give the city one year advance notice, one year additional revenue, either at the city’s option with Verizon to disassemble the tower.  Mr. York, with all due respect, is attempting to interfere with the rights of the city in its contract with Verizon by having them terminate this contract and stay there for the sole purpose of benefitting yourself.  Our obligation is to the people and tax payers of Olmsted Falls, we are going to stand by them and enforce this contract.  He informed Mr. York that if he decides to proceed with Verizon and they decide to terminate the contract, they will live within the four corners of the contract and pay the city one year additional rent and remove the equipment on the property.  Mr. York stated that the city can have one year of revenue or he can go to Verizon and see what they negotiate.  If you let the lawyer run the city who has been here for one year he is sorry. It is up to the city you can vote on it.  
Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she has been on Council for 16 years and was present when the contract was negotiate.  Mr. York knew then that he did not have any rights to the cell tower or revenue.  She does not recall Mr. York coming before Council relating any complaints about the cell company.  She agrees with the Mayor and Law Director and if he is having issues with Verizon not giving the advance notice that is an issue that needs to be known so it can be addressed.  Mr. York asked if the lease is re-negotiated and terminated by Verizon with the City of Olmsted Falls now the city receives zero how is that helping the tax payers?  His next step is to do what he has to in order to protect his property rights.  He is giving the city fair warning.  Mayor Donegan indicated that as Mr. Sponseller has indicated if this lease is terminate they will pay the city one year’s revenue and disassemble the cell tower. 
Mr. Linn stated that he does not believe, according to the Codified Ordinances, should that cell tower be disassembled and removed that Mr. York could reconstruct another tower on that property.  Mr. York indicated that the removal of the tower would be fine with him. 

Mr. Pulice asked how much revenue does the city receive and which fund is utilized.  Mayor Donegan stated that the city receives approximately $25,000 annually.  Mr. York indicated that the city collected $20,736 this year and in 2016 it does increase.  He is open to suggestions from the city regarding revenue sharing.  He understands that he purchased the property subject to this lease but was unaware that he would have as many disruptions.  When he purchased the property the Economic Development Director informed him that the cell tower should be removed in six years and replaced by satellites.  In good faith negotiations why did she make this statement as it was not a good faith negotiation.  He feels that the city has not negotiated in good faith on the sale of the property.  He is willing to listen to some suggestions, the Mayor states he is blackmailing the city but he is just looking out for his rights, he is being disrupted.  He was also told when he purchased the property that the tower should be gone in six years and replaced by satellites.  He stated that companies go out of business all the time, so, let’s say Verizon goes out of business and it is replaced by satellites is the city going to pay for the removal of the cell tower since it has benefitted all these years or will he be stuck with a cell tower and bankrupt company.  He is getting dumped on but the city is benefitting 100%.  This is not coming from tax payers money this revenue is coming from the cell tower.  Mayor Donegan stated that Mr. York is misunderstanding.  The city will enforce the contract, she is not proposing revenue sharing and the revenue the city receives from Verizon is the tax payers money. She never stated that it was coming from the tax payers, it goes into the general fund for the tax payers. 
Mr. Roberts asked why Verizon is constantly on the property and what are they allowed to do per the easement.  Mr. York stated that Verizon comes in and does whatever they want.  Mr. Roberts asked if they stayed within a certain area.  Mr. York replied yes but they have sub-workers and they are not from Verizon they came in and sprawl all over the parking lot, he had to contact the police this year.  They drive all over the lawn and rip it up and then they leave.  Mayor Donegan stated that the city can prevent that but have not received any notice from Mr. York that Verizon has not been abiding or that they are tearing up the property.  She needs more than generalities moving forward.  Mr. Sponseller stated that in his discussions with the representative from Verizon it was explained that if they go beyond the scope of the written easement area they could be subject to criminal trespass or potential civil liability by the property owner and the city will enforce the law.  This is a separate issue from the revenue sharing issue from the cell tower.  
Approval of Bills:
Mr. Sculac moved to approve Pay Ordinance 2014–18; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  
Officials Reports:
Rosann Jones, Manager Business & Community Services – Not Present
Joe Borczuch, Service Director 
Mr. Borczuch indicated that he distributed a requisition to Council regarding Sixmo Corporation.  This company was recommended by CVE for professional services for the preliminary plans and rough cost estimate for a possible service garage to be built behind the fire station.  This issue has been discussed for the last eight to nine years.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Borczuch has worked with Mr. Presley and Mr. Sheehy.  She stated that finding out what the costs would be to move the service department seems to be the next step.  She knows that Mr. Presley has reviewed and has some creative ideas for financing.  This approval will allow the city to move to the next step and receive some preliminary plans for a new service garage. 
Mr. Roberts moved to approve requisition 20118 to SIXMO, Incorporated for professional services for preliminary plans and costs for a new service garage in an amount not to exceed $3,000.00; Ms. Garrity seconded. 
Mr. Pulice indicated that he is in favor of a new service department but it seems as if the city is prematurely rushing.  Where is the money for a new service garage?  He understands there is creative financing but the city is going to spend $3,000 before we find out if we can build one.  Mayor Donegan stated that Mr. Presley feels confident that one can be built.  There are a number of avenues and we would not be moving forward with this approval without the approval of Mr. Presley.  Mr. Borczuch stated that this is a step that needs to be taken for budgetary purposes.  This will allow the city to understand what needs to be budgeted or if money will be needed.  He stated that without knowing what the costs are it is hard to justify what is needed.  This is the first step in order to determine if a new garage is feasible.  Mayor Donegan stated that there is a vendor that the city has dealt with that does owe the city a substantial amount of money. 
Ms. Duncan asked if this was the property encompassed by the fire department or would the city move onto the property that was purchased with park and recreation funds.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that it would be the area purchased with park and recreation and general fund monies.  Ms. Duncan asked if Mr. Presley was aware that money would need to be transferred to the park and recreation fund.  Mayor Donegan replied absolutely.  

Ms. Fenderbosch stated that when she was the chairman of service committee there were discussions about this possibility.  She would like to know if service committee had discussed this issue prior to presenting the requisition to Council.  Mr. Borczuch stated that the committee has in the past but due to the Caucus it would be quite some time before service committee met. 
Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mr. Borczuch stated that his department is finishing up the concrete work throughout the city.  Leave season will begin on October 15th.  He also contacted the painting company that was approved to re-paint the Jenkins Center and they will begin work within the next two to three weeks.  He is currently working on pricing for the HVAC work that will need to be completed.  Mr. Sculac asked how long the painters would be on premises.  Mr. Borczuch replied that as long as weather permits they estimate a week to a week and a half.  

Ms. Fenderbosch asked when Water Street would be repaired.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the work will be completed within 60 days but he does not know in which order the streets will be repaired.  

Steve Presley, Finance Director – Not Present
Mike DeSan, Assistant Finance Director
Mr. DeSan stated that he has asked the department heads for a list of capital purchases they would like in 2015.  The finance department is working on fixed assets as well as August bank reconciliations.  
Dan Gilles, Police Chief - Not Present
Cornel Munteanu, Fire Chief – Not Present
Councilman Sam Pulice, Ward IV – No Report
Councilman Charles R. Sculac, Ward I – No Report
Councilman Kevin Roberts, Ward II – No Report
Councilman Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President – No Report
Councilman Jay Linn, Council Pro-Tempore 

Mr. Linn stated that he would like to mention that Ms. Reichle has opened a second business in Olmsted Falls.  He congratulated her and wished her good luck.

Councilman Terry Duncan, Ward III 

Ms. Duncan indicated that she will not be present at the October 14th Council meeting as she will be out of town.  
Councilman Linda Garrity, Council-at-Large – No Report
Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director 

Mr. Sponseller indicated that he was notified on Friday by the Common Pleas Court that the Court affirmed the order on the Administrative appeal filed regarding the Beeler’s appeal to the Lair decision.  The Beeler’s now have 30 days to appeal to the Cuyahoga County Court of Appeals should they choose to do so.  
Mr. Sculac indicated that he would encourage members of Council to attend the Planning Commission meeting tomorrow night as Mr. DiBenedetto will be present requesting an extension.  He indicated that he cannot be in attendance and that Mr. Linn will attend in his absence.  Mr. Linn indicated that due to the fact that the Phase V sewer project is being reviewed he believes that Mr. DiBenedetto may propose a private sewer for his development.  This will shine a new light on the aspect of the funding for the Phase V project.  He is concerned if Mr. DiBenedetto does request to build a private sewer where the remaining residents will stand with regard to the help of the 46 homes in conjunction with assessments. He stated that in light of the time frame and new administration it has been suggested that the City Planner and Engineer review the plans for comments.  Mr. Roberts stated that on its face the agenda states that Mr. DiBenedetto is requesting another extension.  Mayor Donegan indicated that was correct.  As she stated to Mr. Linn it is not her intention to delay the developer but on the other hand with new proposals being submitted she is hopeful that the Commission will rule in favor of reviewing the project.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that it was her understanding that the original plan was for this developer to install sewers but when Phase V was proposed they decided to wait.  If they are proposing a new sewer down Columbia Road what would be the difference in costs.  Mr. Linn stated that the city has no idea.  Mr. Roberts stated that his understanding was that the developer received a higher density for the 46 homes for the sewers.  He does recall the last time this issue came up for discussion Mr. Kolar stated that the city was lucky they were being assessed because a private sewer line would cost less.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that she and Ms. Jones will be in attendance at the next ABR meeting to complete the first step for some street scape renovations at Mill River Plaza.  The proposal is to remove the dirt cement boxes lining the plaza. 
Old Business 
Resolution 90-2014
AN RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING WITH OLMSTED COMMUNITY CENTER AS PART OF THE OLMSTED COLLABORATIVE RECREATION INITIATIVE, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Mayor Donegan indicated that this agreement was placed on Council’s agenda in May and is extremely outdated.  Mr. Sponseller has previously stated to withdrawal a piece of legislation is not something in 25 years of municipal government he is used to.  She would therefore ask Council’s indulgence to vote down this legislation as the administration continues to negotiate with OCC.  She stated that the purpose of the agreement was for the Summer Arts Program and NFL flag football and both programs have already transpired.  Therefore, this agreement no longer applies.  
Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Poll:  0 ayes; 7 nays. Motion fails.
Ordinance 97-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A COOPERATION AGREEMENT WITH CUYAHOGA COUNTY (DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS) FOR THE REPLACEMENT OF BAGLEY ROAD BRIDGE NO. 03.45 COUNTY ID#1108, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    Second Reading

New Business

Resolution 103-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH SENIOR TRANSPORTATION CONNECTION FOR THE PROVISION OF SENIOR TRANSPORTATION SERVICES AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Miscellaneous New Business - None
Such other business that may come before Council - None
Mr. Linn moved to adjourn; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded. Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:58 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
